	Access & Community Involvement O&SC                    meeting                                  2 November 2004                Agenda item 5(a)


INFORMATION BULLETIN

The following topics have been identified as being of interest to the Committee.  Councillors may wish to obtain further information by ringing the person indicated against each item.  The Bulletin will be taken in conjunction with the Executive Forward Plan and the Committee’s own forward work programme.

1. Cultural Strategy 2002 – 2005

Detailed below is the output from the workshop session from the last Committee meeting held on 6 September 2004.

Areas to be promoted:

(a) Involve young people; provide mechanism for encouraging talent – they respond to challenge.

(b) Continue with storytelling events.

(c) Continue with Amplifer events to allow young people to express themselves through lyrics.

(d) Creative writing.

(e) History of Suffolk using Museum of East Anglian Life, Abbotts Hall, Leiston and West Stow as Centres of Excellence.

(f) Encourage interactive visits re-enactments; get the right balance between virtual and physical events.

(g) Single gateway to funding makes it easier for groups to access funding.

(h) ‘Suffolk info link’ that provides details of facilities, contact names and other information for voluntary sector and community groups on the web-site.

Other areas where action could be taken: 

(a) Consider using a short statement / strapline to promote Culture ‘Culture makes us better people’.

(b) Promote and disseminate information.

(c) Learn from elsewhere by visiting other areas.

(d) Education curriculum to include Suffolk History and promote youth activities

(e) Ethnic Communities – need to measure engagement.

(a) Consider improving the listing of all Cultural activities undertaken in Suffolk – recognising that this would need a significant amount of resources.

(g) Provide details / summary of locality funding that has attracted matched pump priming funding.

(h) Performance indicators are required to allow Councillor to provide feedback. measure the degree of shift.

· measure the degree of shift

· number of people watching big brother

· Measure participative hours and a money value by taking the number of people x hours = total hours x hourly rate would give a money value measurement.

· Measure deficits where facilities not available in a locality.

· Encourage reporting back following events etc.

(i) Provide concessions.

2. Community Use of Schools

In July 2002 the Committee received a report on the Community Use of School Premises and the potential for extending this use.
Since then Suffolk has become a pilot for the Government’s Extended Schools Initiative, which builds on the Education Act 2002.  It enables governing bodies to provide community facilities or services to benefit pupils, their parents and local communities.  The initiative explicitly links school improvement with community regeneration and social inclusion, and is of course closely related to the fundamental goal of providing better integrated, multi-disciplinary support for all children and those who care for them – the heart of ‘Every Child Matters’ and the current Children Bill.

Work is currently underway to develop the strategy and implementation programme for extended schools in Suffolk in line with national guidance and locally agreed priorities.  It will build on work that schools are already doing to open up their facilities and extend the opportunities available to local communities for learning, leisure, community participation and other activities.

A progress report will be presented to the Learning for Life Overview and Scrutiny Committee in January 2005.

For further information please contact Bob Dool, Senior Education Officer (Community) on 01473 264643, or by email Bob.Dool@educ.suffolkcc.gov.uk

3. Involvement of Young People

At its meeting on 6 July 2004 the Committee welcomed young people from areas of Suffolk to feedback on a variety of conferences that had taken place earlier in the Summer term.  The young people also contributed to the remainder of the discussion at the Committee.  The Committee recognised the increasing demands on young people who are being asked to become involved in a range of consultative events organised by a variety of groups and agencies.

To enable the involvement of young people to take place in a more effective and coherent way the Children’s Futures Steering Group are now engaging with key agencies including Connexions, Voluntary Youth Sector, the Youth Service, Sure Start and Ipswich PCT to develop an overarching Suffolk strategy for children and young people’s participation.  The Group have already met on two occasions and the overarching strategy, following further consultation with children and young people will be adopted by the Children and Young People’s Strategic Partnership Board at its meeting in March 2005. 

For further information please contact Bob Dool, Senior Education Officer (Community) on 01473 264643, or by email Bob.Dool@educ.suffolkcc.gov.uk

4. Improving Voter Turnout

Executive Decision

The Executive Committee considered the recommendations of the Access and Community Involvement Overview & Scrutiny Committee at its meeting on 5 October 2004. Detailed below is an extract from the draft minutes of the meeting:  

‘Paper E04/102 was sponsored by Councillor Duncan McPherson as Chair of the Access and Community Involvement Overview and Scrutiny Committee and reported on the findings of the Overview and Scrutiny Panel on Improving Voter Turnout (a copy of the report appears in the Minute Book).  

Decision
The Committee agreed to note the following actions and take them forward through appropriate channels when the opportunity arose:

(i) all Committees of the Council should seek to involve young people at their meetings and by other means to encourage them to be involved in local politics;

(ii) to support the proposal to reduce the minimum age for a candidate at    a local election to 18. 

Reasons for Decision
While the covering report concentrated on two matters that the Access and Community Involvement Overview and Scrutiny Committee had invited the Executive Committee to endorse, the Chair of that Committee commended the full report of the Panel, which had been attached as an appendix.  The Panel had undertaken some good work although he recognised that it was difficult for the County Council to take a lead on many of the issues raised as the actions were dependent on others or on legislation.

The Portfolio Holder for Access, Community Involvement and Consultation proposed an amendment to the wording of recommendation 1(a) to recognise the fact that there were other ways to engage with young people apart from involving them in formal meetings.  She also referred to a number of the other matters raised in the Panel’s report including the accessibility of polling stations and the approach to citizenship in schools.  She hoped those matters would be followed up along with the lessons learned from the changes to postal voting at the recent European elections and any review of electronic voting.  While other members supported the change in wording, there was a recognition that the actions might not be easily followed up and that it would be better to review when the Council should engage on these matters from a timing point of view.  A proposal that the actions should be noted was supported on the basis that they would be taken forward through appropriate channels as the opportunity arose. Much depended on the stance of the Government on these issues and when it was appropriate to make representations. 

There were also some general comments around the difficulty of encouraging the public, and in particular young people, to take an interest in local politics when it appeared to be very processed-driven. There was a need to concentrate on issues that were relevant and important enough to them to raise their interest.  A view that the Government should press on with the idea of compulsory voting was noted.

Alternative Options

The Committee modified the recommendation for the reasons set out above.  

Declarations of Interest

There were none declared.

Dispensations

Not applicable.’

Inclusion of item in school curriculum

In response to Recommendation 7 (that an item on voting and the democratic process be included in the citizenship element of the school curriculum), the acting Director of Education advises that this is already present in the national guidance to schools on which their curriculum activities are based. Citizenship is now a requirement in all four Key Stages which cover children’s learning until age 16, and schools have considerable flexibility in planning how it should be delivered. However, one of its consistent themes is that children themselves are citizens; they need to know what this means, including the right to have a voice in what affects them, and the importance of being active rather than passive citizens. The role of the democratic process in enabling this is reflected in the curriculum and in a wide range of practical experiences available to pupils, in which the role of schools’ councils is perhaps especially significant.
In Suffolk, schools’ councils are developing well, albeit with differing levels of empowerment. Many schools have strong links with local councillors, especially during the autumn term in support of schools’ council elections. We have had a large number of applications for school councils to meet in the Council Chamber during Local Democracy Week, and have decided to offer them a second opportunity to do so in the New Year. A wide range of other developments is taking place, particularly in support of teachers who are developing citizenship provision in their schools; we had two major conferences in July with 80 schools involved. Opportunities for pupils to extend their experience of democratic involvement are also being widened, through participation in initiatives such as Healthy Schools, the ‘Money Matters’ game at Endeavour House a fortnight ago, or last spring’s European Conference in Flanders.

Media Digests

Since the Access & Community Involvement Overview and Scrutiny Committee met in July there have been a number of significant changes to the Communications Unit. By the end of the year one third of the team will be new in post.  The unit is committed to improving the council’s communications by more closely meeting the needs of target media. The unit’s new approach is to be more selective, focusing on fewer, more impactful communications based around the council’s eleven priorities.

This is in direct response to the wishes of our local media. Since coming into post, the head of service has met with most of the editors of the major media across the region. They support the new strategic direction of the unit and have asked for more personal and informal contact (face to face and telephone) rather than paper and e-mail driven communications.

In addition it is noted that only eight out of the 20 journalists (40%), surveyed for the A&CI report, wanted media digests for every report. The majority, nine, said they did not want this service.
Media digests are produced for full Council and Executive Committee, as these meetings are more likely to receive unprompted media attention.  However, with some ten committees meeting each month generating up to 90 separate papers, it is impractical to produce media digests for every paper for every committee.  Assuming no additional resources where made available, the implications would be the loss of focus and the ability to deliver key strategic communications work across the county. 

Since the A&CI met a new system for committee reports has been put in place whereby draft papers are sent, by authors, to relevant communications managers for sensitivity checking and preparation for media issues and opportunities. Improved media handling and enhanced communications unit presence has also been introduced for Executive and full Council meetings. Further steps could include Communications managers asking key questions of report writers which could accompany the final, published, papers.

As a general observation, the Assistant Chief Executive and the Head of Service believe that the existing report summaries should already be providing sufficient information for readers to gain a simplified overview of the paper. The committee may wish to ask report writers to give more attention to this section when preparing future papers.
5. Access to Buildings
The Committee considered a report A04/14 at its meeting on 25 May 2004, inviting it to support the policy for improving the physical access to buildings in order to comply with part 3 of the Disability Discrimination Act 1995 which came into effective on 1 October 2004. Detailed below, is an extract from the Property Strategy 2004, which updates the Committee on the current position.
Access to buildings for the public
The Audit Commission definition of “open to the public” includes all buildings where the public can reasonably expect to receive a service (without referral by a third party). This is measured by BVPI 156. At the end of the second quarter of 2004/05, 77 of our buildings “pass” (73% compared with 71% at the end of 2003/04).

We currently have 18 schemes in various stages of progress to improve to the “pass” rate this year.
Schools and community education buildings are excluded from BVPI 156, even if the services provided by them out of school hours.

All schools, community education buildings, social care services buildings, (resource centres, homes for older people, children’s homes, etc.) and fire stations are also excluded from BVPI 156.

Disability Discrimination Act 1995

However, all county council buildings (including schools and community education) do fall within the Disability Discrimination Act (DDA), which introduced new measures aimed at ending the discrimination which many disabled people face.  It protects disabled people in the areas of:

1 employment 

2 access to goods, facilities and services 

3 the management, buying or renting of land or property

Under the Act, service providers should make reasonable adjustments to overcome or avoid physical features or provide the service in another way. From 1st October 2004 disabled people have the right to challenge any service provider if they feel they have been discriminated against because of their disability.
The Special Educational Needs and Disability Act 2000 extended the DDA to education with effect from September 2002.  Adjustments to physical features should be in place by September 2005.

All premises should have an access action plan which identifies barriers to access to the buildings and how they might be overcome or avoided. This plan should be costed and have a timescale for implementation – it will need to be updated as work is carried out. This information may be used as evidence or as a defence in the event of a challenge by a disabled person who feels they have been discriminated against.

All buildings that give direct service provision to members of the public fall within BVPI 156 and are as reported above.

From a staff perspective, all new buildings (or extension to a building) are constructed to full accessibility standards.  Any existing building will be altered to suit the individual needs of a disabled employee in conjunction with “Access to Work” (Department of Work & Pensions).

All schools are eligible to apply for part-funding to make improvements to suit the needs of specific disabled pupils using “Schools Access Initiative” which has funded more than £4m of alterations in the past two years.

For further information, please contact Alan Forsdike, County Access Officer on 01473 264143, or by email Alan.Forsdike@arch.suffolk.gov.uk.

6. Archives Awareness Campaign

Suffolk Record Office is taking part in the Archives Awareness Campaign which this year runs between October and December. The campaign is intended to raise the profile of archives and record offices nationally. Within Suffolk we are using it to let new users know what the record office does, the wonderful material it holds, and how people can access our services. 

A number of special exhibitions and events have been prepared on the popular themes of garden history and family history, under the banner of Timetravelling: around and about Suffolk. Already many of the events are booked out so new events are being arranged.  

The campaign was launched with special Sunday roadshows in Lowestoft, Ipswich and Bury St Edmunds libraries. These attracted hundreds of additional visitors who enjoyed exhibitions of historic photographs, cameras, and Suffolk Record Office's heritage website.  There has been press coverage, with the East Anglian Daily Times running a series of double page articles promoting record office collections and the special events being held.

For further information contact Kate Chantry at Ipswich Record Office 01473 584542.
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